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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

Department policies are contained in the Department of Human Services Bridges 
Administrative Manual (BAM), Department of Human Services Bridges Eligibility Manual 
(BEM), Department of Human Services Reference Tables Manual (RFT), and 
Department of Human Services Emergency Relief Manual (ERM).   
 
The State Emergency Relief (SER) program is established by the Social Welfare Act, 
MCL 400.1-.119b.  The SER program is administered by the Department (formerly 
known as the Family Independence Agency) pursuant to MCL 400.10 and by Mich 
Admin Code, R 400.7001 through R 400.7049.   
 
State Emergency Relief (SER) assists individuals and families to resolve or prevent 
homelessness by providing money for rent, security deposits, and moving expenses.  
Relocation services can only be authorized if the SER group is homeless and all other 
SER criteria are met.  The definition of homeless includes: persons living in an 
emergency shelter or motel, in HUD-funded transitional housing for homeless persons 
who originally came from the street, in a car on the street or in a place unfit for human 
habitation and there is no housing they can return to (groups who voluntarily left their 
home, but can return without a threat to their health or safety, are not homeless); 
persons exiting jail, prison, a juvenile facility, a hospital, a medical setting, foster care, a 
substance abuse facility or a mental health treatment setting with no plan or resources 
for housing and no housing to return to; and persons who meet the eligibility 
requirements for one of the specified homeless assistance programs.  Verification 
sources for providing proof of homelessness include an eviction, judgment, or court 
order.  ERM 303 
 
SER helps to restore or prevent shut off of a utility service specified in this item when 
service is necessary to prevent serious harm to SER group members.  ERM 302 
 
ERM 201 addresses included group members and excluded group members.  Adults 
and dependent children who normally live together are in the same SER group.  
Persons temporarily absent due to illness or employment are also in the same group. 
Group members who are absent from the home for 90 consecutive days or more are not 
in the SER group. Persons that are not to be included in the SER group are: visitors in 
the home who do not normally live with the SER group; renters who live with the SER 
group, provided a fair market rental rate is paid (include the rental income in 
determining the SER group's eligibility); the SER group's landlord, provided the group 
pays fair market rent to live in the home; a person physically present in the home who 
claims and verifies that they do not have any responsibility for meeting household 
emergencies (a person who desires exclusion on this basis has the burden of providing 
proof that the emergency does not adversely affect the person requesting exclusion and 
the person will not benefit if the group's application for SER is approved).  ERM 201. 
 
SER group members must use their available income and cash assets that will help 
resolve the emergency.   In most cases cash assets in excess of $50 result in an asset 
copayment. An asset copay cannot be reduced or waived. A group is eligible for non-
energy SER services with respect to income if the total combined monthly net income 










